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TOWN OF DEDHAM
PLANNING BOARD 
MEETING MINUTES
October 27, 2016, 7 p.m., Lower Conference Room 

Present:  	Michael A. Podolski, Esq., Chair
John R. Bethoney, Vice Chair
		Robert D. Aldous, Clerk
		Ralph I. Steeves
		James E. O’Brien IV
		Richard J. McCarthy, Jr., Planning Director 

Call to order 7:08 p.m.  The Pledge of Allegiance was recited. Plans, documents, studies, etc., referred to are incorporated as part of the public records and are on file in the Planning and Zoning office.  

Mr. Podolski announced that the first item on the agenda, Donovan Electric, 127 Milton Street, would be heard second, and the second item, Renato Reda, Trustee, Motherbrook Realty Trust, 20-30 Milton Street, would be heard first. Prior to the beginning of Mr. Reda’s meeting, Mr. Podolski said that Vice Chair John R. Bethoney, who was not in the building, recused himself from the scoping session because the agency at which Mr. Bethoney works has a professional relationship with the Applicant. As stated, he was not present in the building, and therefore did not participate in any part of this agenda item, discussion, or consideration of the proposal.  

	Applicant:	
	Renato Reda, Trustee, Motherbrook Realty Trust 

	Project Address:
	20-30 Milton Street, Dedham, MA

	Case #:
	SITE-10-16-2153 – SCOPING SESSION

	Zoning District:
	Central Business, Map 113, Lot 73

	Representative(s):
	Peter A. Zahka II, Esq., 12 School Street, Dedham, MA
Renato Reda, 16 Felix Street, Dedham, MA
Michael McKay, AIA, 35 Bryant Street, Dedham, MA


 
Plans and drawings for a redevelopment proposal for 20-30 Milton Street have been submitted. This will probably include the property at 36 Sawmill Lane, which is under Roma Realty Trust but with the same underlying principals. The property on Milton Street contains almost 35,000 square feet of land plus 10,500 square foot on Sawmill Lane. There is 380 feet of frontage on Milton Street with additional frontage on Sawmill Lane. The property was recently rezoned to Central Business. There is an existing two-story office building with about 12,000 square feet of floor area. Offices include professional offices and a dentist. The new Dunkin Donuts on Sawmill Lane is has an almost 1,800 square foot building. The parking lot is shared between the office building and Dunkin Donuts, and has approximately 60 parking spaces. 

The proposal is to convert the office building into a mixed use building (Zoning Bylaw § 7.4, Mixed Development). The building will be 3.5 stories with 23,600 gross square feet with 18,340 net square feet. There will be 4,500 net square feet of commercial/office/retail on the first floor. A minimum of 10% of the building’s gross area needs to be commercial space, so this is well beyond the 10% requirement.  The upper floors will have 16 residential apartments. The proposal is for the parking lot to remain the same at 60 spaces; under the ZBL, they are required to have 53 spaces.  The breakdown would be 14 spaces for Dunkin Donuts, 16 for the apartments, and 23 spaces for retail or office. The actual number of additional spaces to support the commercial uses would be determined by the Planning Board. It is to be noted that on the existing approved parking plan, some spaces are nonconforming; the area now known as the opening for the Dunkin Donuts drive-thru has parking spaces that have historically been located along that side as well as along the back of the building. At this point, those spaces are shown as is. However, there is room with the parking space count, which is important if a doctor or a restaurant becomes a tenant. The Applicant will be going to Conservation Commission to see if anything further needs to be done; the entire site was reviewed for Dunkin Donuts and significant stormwater work was done, so most of the work has been addressed. It is hoped that there will be no changes. They will need to go to DRAB for review. The Planning Board will be the Special Permit Granting Authority, will do a combined site plan review/Special Permit. It is not considered an MNRP project. It is not known at this time what type of tenant(s) would occupy the commercial space.

Mr. McKay presented the architectural details of the proposed mixed use building, as well as renderings. No site work has been done so far. The approved site plan from Dunkin Donuts has been used. The first two stories will be remodeled, and 1.5 stories will be added above. The design is more residential than commercial with large gables. Entrance to the apartments will be on the parking lot side; there will be no main doors in front. The floor plans were shown, including the addition of an elevator. There will be six units on the second and third floors and four units on the half-story. All units are one-bedroom. The height of the building is under 40 feet in the front and the back. There will be brick on the first floor with wider Hardie plank, making it maintenance-free. The second and third stories will be vinyl or cement board shingles, also maintenance-free. The Applicant will provide a landscaping plan. 

Mr. Podolski asked about making some units affordable. Mr. Zahka said there would only be one unit chosen. This is done with a local action unit. The expense to the Applicant is not the fact that the rents may be reduced, as these can only go down so low. Current rents in Dedham go from $1,500 to $1,700, so the affordable unit is probably a couple of hundred dollars less. The cost factor to the Applicant is that he has to hire a professional to prepare an affordable housing marketing plan and deal with the State. The cost of this plan ranges from $8,000 to $18,000; the professionals with whom they have been in touch said they do not do small projects. It is a local initiative in which a packet is put together and approved by the Board of Selectmen. Once approved, the affordable unit is chosen. It is not designated in any way within the building. A list of eligible people is made, and the landlord takes it from there to do his background checks, etc. Mr. Zahka assured the Board that they will look at this, but wanted it to be aware of the cost.

Mr. Steeves noted the “hole” in the parking lot, saying it is disgraceful. This is part of the stormwater management program approved by the Conservation Commission. Mr. Zahka said that an underground system is the best case scenario for correcting this; the worst would be some sort of vegetative area. Mr. O’Brien asked if the ground floor, which is like a basement, would be commercial. Mr. McKay said it would. The grade makes it look like a basement, but it opens up on the sides and in back. Mechanical equipment would be on the first floor. The location of the dumpsters is not yet determined.  They will need an engineer to review the building, as the whole back area needs improvement. 

Mr. Podolski said that, while doing construction, the Applicant needs to give the Board operations and staging. Some of the parking lot will be taken up with construction equipment. Dunkin Donuts will have 14 spaces, so they will not need that many. The drive-thru and existing parking will be maintained. He asked the Applicant if he had gone to the Mother Brook Community Group. Mr. Reda said he is working with them.  The Applicant will return when ready.

	Applicant:	
	Town of Dedham ECEC

	Project Address:
	1100 High Street, Dedham, MA

	Case #:
	SITE-01-16-2061

	Zoning District:
	Single Residence A

	Representative(s):
	· Paul V. Griffin, Jr., Principal, CMS Construction Monitoring Services, Inc., 270 Main Street, Marlboro, MA 01752
· Michael Williams, Principal, KBA Architects, 6 13th Street, Charlestown Navy Yard, Charlestown, MA 02129
· Nick H. Havan, PE, PTOE, Nitsch Engineering, 2 Center Plaza, Suite 430, Boston, MA 02108
· David Roberts, School Building and Rehab Committee



Mr. Bethoney joined the meeting at 7:37 p.m.  Mr. Podolski said the Board was going to have a more extensive discussion, but received a five-page memo from Jason Mammone, P.E., Town of Dedham Director of Engineering, that needs to be addressed by the Applicant and Mr. Findlen, town peer reviewer. This will be discussed on 11/3/16. Mr. Williams said they have responded to Mr. Mammone, and Mr. Findlen will respond as well.

Public bidding needs to be put out for demolition of the existing building and ledge removal on site. Mr. Williams explained the process.  Utilities will be pulled back to the street. A site contractor will be brought in for ledge removal and site preparation work, including digging trenches for utilities and laying out sub-base to create a flat site. Drainage structures will be installed underground at the same time. This will be available for bidders on or about 11/30/16. Mr. Williams feels that, with approval tonight and the Conservation Commission meeting next week, they are on track to meet the schedule for 11/30/16. Mr. Podolski said he has an understanding with Mr. Roberts and through Mr. McCarthy that this will be on-site demolition and site prep only, and not construction on site or roadwork on Route 109.  He does not want the public to be spooked by media reports. Mr. Podolski advised that they put together a description/scope of work in this phase so the neighborhood knows exactly what will happen.

After the contractor is chosen and prior to any work being done on the site, Mr. Williams said there would be another community meeting to address questions and to explain the home inspections available and contractor liability and protection. He said the previous meeting was positive and the residents were pleased. They have met with MassDOT per request, and this went well. Most of their comments were with regard to speed and traffic. Mr. Roberts has emphasized that there will be community meetings to discuss all aspects of the demolition work prior to starting it. There is a communication line for phone calls. He said Michael Hunter’s concerns regarding blasting and surveying will be addressed. Mr. Podolski reminded them that there are very strict statutes for blasting with which the Applicant must comply. Mr. O’Brien asked about the ledge, which is Dedham Granite. Mr. Williams said it will be reclaimed and used on site if possible. This is the responsibility of the contractor. Mr. O’Brien said it will be a shame to bury the granite. Mr. Griffin said it would be much good.

Mr. McCarthy will be responding to Mr. Hunter to let him know what was discussed at this meeting and that his concerns will be handled throughout the process. Mr. Steeves said the Board will be watching the situation. He was aware that it has to move forward, but the Board may not agree with what is happening. He advised the Applicant to be prepared that they may not get full blessing from the Planning Board. There will be another working meeting tomorrow. 

Mr. Steeves moved to allow the bidding process for the building demolition, site preparation, and installation of underground stormwater management. Mr. Aldous seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous at 5-0. 

	Applicant:	
	Donovan Electric

	Project Address:
	127 Milton Street, Dedham, MA

	Case #:
	SITE-10-16-2153

	Zoning District:
	General Business, General Residence in rear

	Representative(s):
	Ed and Ellen Donovan, business owners



[bookmark: _GoBack]Mr. Donovan proposes construction of a new two-story garage for equipment storage. There is an existing small garage, a tin storage shed, and a storage bin, and he would like to consolidate all of this, and also store a bucket truck in the garage. He said he has had copper stolen, and this is the impetus for the project. The site is in General Business, but the rear of the property is in General Residence; this is a buffer for the residents behind the property. Mr. McCarthy said that all parking, which is angled, is done in the General Business zone, and spaces conform to the required size. Four spaces are proposed. The drive aisle is 14 feet wide. There are two employees in the office. There is no public use of the site. Mr. Steeves noted that, on a site visit today, the shed is now gone. He asked if the garage is large enough. Mr. Donovan said the bucket truck will be inside and everything else will be in the garage. All the bays will face the street. Mr. Bethoney asked if there will be a hammerhead or if vehicles would back out onto Milton Street. Mr. Donovan said there is a hammerhead for turning around. The deck on the house is coming down to provide more room. Only stairs will be left, and there will be no handicapped ramp because there will be no patrons. The dormers above the garage will be for equipment. Twelve electricians work for the business; they take their trucks home at night. Northeastern University is their largest client. 

Mr. Steeves moved to approve the site plan review as presented. After confirming that Mr. McCarthy reviewed it, Mr. Bethoney seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous at 5–0.

Old/New Business
Mr. McCarthy passed out an e-mail from Nancy Baker that he just received regarding the moratorium on the marijuana article for the upcoming state ballot for recreational use of marijuana. Brian Keaney and Jason Brogan had sponsored an article on a proposed moratorium. Ms. Baker has relayed what Town Counsel said: “Attorneys Goldberg and Eichmann recommend that, in light of the language in the initiate petition to the effect that marijuana establishments allowed by petition must be licensed by the State, and the State must adopt regulations by 1/1/18…we recommend that the Town consider delaying consideration of a moratorium until at least the Spring Town Meeting in May 2017.”  Mr. Podolski said that they obviously agree that zoning moratoriums are legitimate. If it was to be adopted now, Counsel is afraid that a moratorium could expire before the State actually adopts its regulations. The Board agreed that it is a valid reason to follow Town Counsel’s recommendation, not to discourage or dispute the need as pointed out by Mr. Keaney and Mr. Grogan. If the article passes, there will be a great deal of work ahead of the Board, i.e., put a moratorium in place so the Town can regulate the sale and places of sale by district. Mr. Podolski believes that the consumption and sale of the product itself will probably be up to the Board of Selectmen. 

Mr. McCarthy said that if he had received this e-mail on 10/13/16 when the zoning articles were reviewed, he could have advised the Board that Town Counsel said it was okay, but it was a matter delaying so that the Board had the full length of time of the moratorium. Instead on October 13, 2016, the board made a motion to recommend that town meeting adopted. Therefore there will have to be a motion on the floor at town meeting. The Board would meet at 6:30 p.m. before Town Meeting to move to IP the article. Mr. Bethoney asked if it could be done at this meeting, but Mr. Podolski said that it is not on the agenda. Ms. Webster read the caveat on the agenda under Old/New Business that “This item is included to acknowledge that there may be matters not anticipated by the Chair that could be raised during the meeting by other members of the Committee/Board, by staff, or by the public.”  Town Counsel will be asked if this is valid. If not, the board will meet at 6:30 p.m. at Town Meeting.  Mr. Bethoney moved to IP the article regarding recreational marijuana in light of per Town Counsel’s recommendation, with the caveat that the Planning Board is committed to taking this up again at the next Annual Town Meeting. Mr. Steeves seconded the motion. It was voted unanimously, 5-0.   

Mr. Podolski said there was scoping session for another mixed use proposal (Anthony’s Liquor) on Bussey Street in East Dedham. He said it looked like a nice re-do. Mr. O’Brien asked if there are issues regarding the building behind them. Mr. Podolski said they own them all now. The Board was excited about the improvement that this would bring to East Dedham.

Mr. Podolski then discussed the Striar property, which was permitted a year ago. He would like the Board to consider taking a vote at one of its next meetings to support the project being put into the channel to be funded and built, saying it is sad that the Town has what should be the “crown jewel” for Recreation sitting on the shelf. Other projects are jumping in ahead of it, and it is important that the Board support the Recreation Department and putting this out for funding and construction. He has spoken with Dan Hart, who said they appreciate the Board’s support and vote in getting this out to the Town, the Board of Selectmen, and Town Manager Kern to start the process for funding and construction. There is nothing in the way of construction. This will be discussed at a future meeting.  

Mr. Aldous said the Building, Planning, and Construction Committee (BPCC) is going ahead with plans for a new combination Fire/Police station even though it has not gone through Town Meeting and there is no funding yet. They looked at 11 architects to design it, and they will be interviewing four. Three of the members have voted to talk with Dore and Whittier, who designed the Middle School and the Avery School. The Town has had issues with them and was in court before even one piece of wood was put in at the Middle School. There were also problems with window waterproofing, putting the windows in wrong, rebars coming up on the sidewalk, and handicapped spaces in the wrong location.  He felt that the Town did not care about the handicapped issues, which are outlined in MGL 40, §21 (b):  “Parking spaces shall be as near as possible to a building entrance or walkway, shall be adjacent to curb ramps or other unobstructed methods permitting sidewalk access to a handicapped person and shall be at least 8 feet wide, not including the cross hatch access aisle as defined by the architectural access board established in section 13A of chapter 22.”  Mr. Aldous said that there were 11 other choices, and two or three were good ones. He asked the committee why they liked Dore and Whittier, and explained the reasons why he was against them. 

Mr. Aldous also said that there would be changes to the site, which is the Town Hall. The building would be torn down, and Union Street would be closed so cars cannot go out on the highway. It cannot be shut off completely, however. They are also considering turning Bryant Street into a one-way street from Eastern Avenue to Washington Street. Mr. Podolski asked who was doing this planning, and Mr. Aldous said it was the Beta Group, who designed Dedham Square. They are going to be interviewed as well. Mr. Aldous said he was very discouraged with the meeting.

Mr. Steeves moved to adjourn, seconded by Mr. Bethoney, and voted unanimously 5-0. The meeting ended at 8:26 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,



Robert D. Aldous, Clerk
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